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Chiming In 
 

MARCH 2020 



FROM OUR SENIOR MINISTER        Faithfully Yours    

     I happen to love Lent, the 40 days (not including Sundays) that lead us from 

Ash Wednesday, to Good Friday, to Easter Sunday. I love Lent because its deep 

purple darkness challenges me to be reflective, to be sacrificial, and above all, 

to live closer to God and follow Jesus. My favorite image is of the construction 

paper footprints that marched across a bulletin board at North Shore 

Congregational Church when I was the Director of Christian Education. The 

footsteps followed pictures of the life and ministry of Jesus, and were imagined 

and created by the church school classes. Every year I try to fit my feet in those 

prints and follow the path that Jesus walked.  
 

     My favorite words about Lent come from theologian and sometimes 

whimsical writer Frederick Buechner, in his book Whistling in the Dark: 
 

“LENT 

     “In many cultures there is an ancient custom of giving a tenth of each year’s 

income to some holy use. For Christians, to observe the forty days of Lent, is to do 

the same thing with roughly a tenth of each year’s days. After being baptized by John 

in the river Jordan, Jesus went off alone into the wilderness, where he spent forty 

days asking himself the question, ‘what it meant to be Jesus’. During Lent, 

Christians are supposed to ask one way or another, ‘what it means to be 

themselves’. 
 

     “If you had to bet everything you have on whether there is a God or whether there 

isn’t, which side would get your money, and why? 
 

     “When you look at your face in the mirror, what do you see in it that you most like, 

and what do you see in it that you most deplore? 
 

     “If you had only one last message to leave to the handful of people who are most 

important to you, what would it be, in twenty five words or less? 
 

     “Of all the things you have done in your life, which is the one you would most like 

to undo?  Which is the one that makes you happiest to remember? 
 

     “Is there any person in the world, or any cause, that, if circumstances called for it, 

you would be willing to die for? If this were the last day of your life, what would you 

do with it? 
 

     “To hear yourself try to answer questions like these, is to begin to hear something 

not only of who you are, but of both what you are becoming and what you are failing 

to become.  It can be a pretty depressing business, all in all, but if sackcloth and 

ashes are at the start of it, something like Easter may be at the end.” 

COMMUNITY AND WORLD SERVICES             Diane Delaney, Chair 
 

The CWS Board continues to meet twice a month to focus on planning the Gala. 

 

ALL CHURCH RETREAT — Leaping Into The Future With 2020 Vision cont. 
 

being less on discussion of church issues, with more emphasis on outreach to  others,  

including new visitors; more communion services; and a longer meditation time during  

the worship service. 
 

     As each individual group presented, the entire retreat group was encouraged to ask 
questions and discuss the points raised. Discussion was lively and positive. Rev. Beth  
concluded this portion of the service by stressing the need to follow up on all of the points 
raised. Following the discussion, lunch was served. After lunch, attendees formed a circle, 
led in prayer by Rev. Beth, who encouraged others to pray as well. Several others prayed 
stressing what the church meant to them individually.  
 

     The after event feedback was extremely positive, as those in attendance felt drawn 
closer to the church, and one another.  
 

Yes! COTC is Leaping into the Future  with 2020 Vision! 

 

    OUT OF THIS WORLD GALA 
CHURCH OF THE CHIMES  - 14115 Magnolia Blvd, Sherman Oaks, CA 

SATURDAY APRIL 18, 2020          6PM - 10PM 
Presale Tickets:  $ 40.00 / $45.00 @ the door 

FOOD, DRINKS, PRIZES, ENTERTAINMENT, 
SILENT AUCTION, DANCING 
COSTUME PARADE & CONTEST  !!      

 

Costume Ideas:  Star Wars, Star Trek, Outer Limits, ET, Men in Black, Coneheads,  
Flash Gordon, space suits, Twilight Zone, aliens, Martians, superheroes, planets, etc. 

 

CHILD CARE, DINNER & PARTY – Tickets  $5.00 per child 
FOR MORE INFO, CALL RANDY 630-767-9221 or Church 818-789-7124 

 

SCI-FI FUN FOR ALL !!! 



 

Minister On The Move! 
 

      I am delighted to share with all of you that as of March 6th, 
 I will be a Valley Girl!  

 

   Having sold my house in Claremont, and gladly and thankfully 
   giving up my long commute, I have rented a house in Encino!   
   My new address is:  
 

Beth Bingham 
15715 Morrison Street 

Encino, CA  91436. 
 

   I am still waiting on telephone information, and will pass that on, 
   as soon as it is settled. I can always be reached at the church  
   office or by email <ebingham@churchofthechimes.org> 

ALL CHURCH RETREAT           Leaping Into The Future With 2020 Vision 
  

     The extra day this year, February 29, was set aside for an all church retreat, named 

Leaping Into The Future With 2020 Vision. Our goal was to discuss ways to make 

our church community more vibrant. There were approximately 30 attendees, with  

Rev. Dr. Beth Bingham skillfully serving as moderator. 
 

     We began after breakfast. Following a prayer, Rev. Beth opened a discussion of  what 

faith and the church meant to the group. Responses were recorded on a white board.  

Following the discussion, she invited each attendee to select from a group of six topics, 

their preferred area of interest for discussion. The top four choices became the topics for 

group discussion. Areas of interest chosen were Financial Sustainability, Community 

Outreach and Service, Church Growth, and Worship. Attendees then joined the  

group whose topic they most wanted to discuss. Rev. Beth had each group spend 

an hour creating an action plan for their particular topic, then report back to the 

entire group. 
 

     The first to report was from the Financial Sustainability group. They suggested  

that Bower Hall be upgraded for improved paid venue use; that the church hire a  

person exclusively devoted to increase and manage weddings and receptions; the 

creation of film and music festivals; the addition of a social media expert, to improve  

the church's visibility on the internet, and to promote social consciousness.  
 

     Next was Church Growth, who suggested that the church develop youth and all 

member mentoring, to better involve all members; a series of dinners for groups  

of six, including couples, as a way to increase young adult involvement in the 

church; development of Bower Hall for open community events, focusing on the 

performing arts; use of advertising on the internet and through the mail, to  

increase awareness of the church in the community; senior outreach for the purpose  

of making that  community more aware of our church. 
 

     Our Community Outreach and Service followed. They suggested continued  

outreach to the homeless in our community; the development of a more intense 

partner relationship with a service provider in the community; the improvement of  

interfaith relations and exchanges; development of monthly mission presentations, with 

groups invited to speak during the service, and man tables afterwards; and an increase in 

the Community and World Service budget. 
 

     The last group was Worship. They reported the group's satisfaction with relevancy 

of the  sermons, and other aspects of worship; the satisfaction with the diversity of music in 

the service; an appreciation for the closing hymn; the desire to focus Passing of the Peace 
 

continues at bottom of next page... 

              Rev. Dr. Elizabeth Bingham 
Tuesday Evening Lenten Prayer  

 

     During Lent our weekly prayer service will walk us along the path that  
     Jesus walked, as we approach his crucifixion and resurrection. There  
     will be prayer, scripture and silence, as we enter this season of quiet  
     and reflection. 
 

     This inspirational experience will begin on Tuesday, March 10 and continues 

     on Tuesdays, March 17, 24 and 31 from 6:15pm to 6:45pm in the Sanctuary. 
 

PLEASE NOTE:  There will be no prayer service on Tuesday, March 3.  

  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Brown Bag Bible:  Tuesdays at 12:15 in Dreier Hall 
 

(PLEASE NOTE:  The class will NOT meet on Tuesday, March 3.)  
 

     Our Tuesday Bible classes continue each week, studying the Scripture for the  

     coming Sunday. We have lively discussion, and great information about each  

     passage. Join us and bring a lunch to munch, while we talk! Here’s a list of  

     March's Sermon Titles: 
 

March 1:  Into the Wild (Matthew 4: 1-11)    

March 8:   Curtis will be Preaching 

March 15:   Wishing Well (John 4: 5-42)    

March 22:   Spirited Away (I Samuel 16: 1-13)    

March 29:   Dem Bones (Ezekiel 37: 1-14)   

about:blank


HISTORY FOR THE CURIOUS         Stanley Dong, Historian 
 

     The following is a press release by the Publicity and Public Relations Committee 

of Our Church: 
 

     The Reverend Walter H. Staves Receives Honorary Degree - June 1956 
 

     Reverend Walter H. Staves, Minister of the Congregational Church of the 

Chimes in Van Nuys, has been called east to receive the honorary degree of  

Doctor of Divinity and to deliver the Baccalaureate Sermon on Sunday, June 10, 

1956, at Coe College in Cedar Rapids, Iowa. As reported by Dr. Howell H. Brooks, 

President of Coe College, Reverend Staves is the youngest minister to have  

received this honor from this college. 
 

     After graduating from Coe College, cum laude in 1938, he entered theological 

training at Chicago University. Upon completion of his theological studies in 1943, 

he was elected Minister of Christian Education of the Congregational Conference 

of Southern California and the Southwest, with specific responsibility for the youth 

work in the churches of this area.  Following three years in this position, he was 

called as Associate Minister of the Hollywood Congregational Church.  
 

     In 1950, he founded the Congregational Church of the Chimes which is  

recognized as the denomination's fastest growing church in the world. In six years 

the church has grown from a membership of 24 to a total parish of over 4000 

members.  Its beautiful five acre campus on the corner of Magnolia Blvd. and  

Hazeltine Ave. is the center of a vital spiritual program. In addition to triplicate 

worship services each Sunday more than 1,000 children attend its three Sunday 

schools. A wide and varied schedule of activities including Scouting units, youth 

groups, talent and interest workshops, and graded choirs are part of the church's 

weekly ministry. 
 

     The Reverend and Mrs. Walter Staves and their five children will leave for  

Cedar Rapids this Sunday, June 2nd, immediately following morning worship  

services. After participating in the commencement exercises and receiving the  

degree, the Minister will continue to Omaha, Nebraska to attend the bi-annual  

National meeting of the Congregational Christian Churches of the United States  

as an official delegate. 
Continues on next page... 

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 

I Remember:  Work Periods cont. 
 

  We first notched the tree, aiming it for the parking lot behind Fellowship Hall, but 

as we started to cut, it began leaning toward one of the houses! One of our crew 

got his four wheel drive truck and tried to pull it back, but it persistently leaned 

towards the house. 
 

  To be honest, I’m not sure how we finally got the tree down, as I was so scared it 

was all a blur. I think the truck helped, although the hubs broke in the process. It 

finally came down where we wanted it to, but left a huge dent in the asphalt.   
 

  Apparently this attracted some attention, because the next time that we were 

prepping a tree, Lindley Williamson showed up. A stranger to me, he was the 

Chairman of The Board of Trustees. As the only real adult there, he politely but 

firmly took charge, which my young male ego greatly resented. 
 

  After all, we were adults (almost) and been doing this work for months, so he 

seemed like an intruder. He told us that if we planned on felling any more trees to 

let him know, as he needed to be there to insure the safety. 
 

  At the time hard hats were not used much outside of building sites. However, 

Lindley had brought some, which he insisted that we wear. I put one on reluctant-

ly, as I was ‘tough’ and thought that I didn’t need it; after all, we weren’t in a dan-

gerous construction area …. 
 

  Immediately after donning it, I was holding a ladder for someone trimming 

branches fifteen feet above. Almost immediately he dropped his saw, which   

landed directly on my helmeted head! I hated that Lindley was right, but was 

thankful that I didn’t have a dented skull. 
 

  There were several outcomes resulting from that day. We didn’t fell any more 

trees; it began my friendship with Lindley Williamson, for whom I developed a 

great respect; and I became a great believer in hard hats! 

 

Life is an endless series of tiny miracles…Notice them. 

   God's plans, like lilies pure and 
   white, unfold; we must not tear  
      the close-shut leaves apart;  
 time will reveal the calyxes of gold.  



 

The Reverend Walter H. Staves Receives Honorary Degree cont. 
  

     The following is a Note sent by our Vacationing Minister: 
  

     Thank you very much for the many notes, telegrams and cards. I have really 
appreciated your wonderful expressions of friendship and affection. 

  

     We enjoyed a perfectly wonderful trip across the country. The days were  
usually overcast and most comfortable. The children were all very fine travelers.  
This is the first time we have driven east so early in the summer and therefore 
were not prepared for the great fields of snow still resting on the mountains. 
  

     The next few days we shall enjoy before the General Council meeting in  
Omaha.  Our gratitude for the tremendous number of communications from 
church people knows no bounds. We shall never forget them. Thanks again. 

  

     Sincerely, Walter H. Staves 

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 
 

Who’s Who at COTC           Jeri Christensen 
Cindi Olsen 

  

     We have Dr. Beth Bingham to thank for bringing Cindi Olsen to 
us. Cindi is the latest addition to our church family. They met 
when Dr. Bingham was pastor at the Pilgrim Church in Pomona 
about 15 years ago.  
  

     They developed a special bond when Dr. Bingham performed 
Cindi's wedding ceremony. It was a small, intimate ceremony  
performed in Beth's office. She recalls how Dr. Bingham lovingly 
decorated her office with flowers to make it more festive. It was 
very special, as is Cindi.  
  

     Cindi has worked most of her adult life in the medical profession, as a CAT Scan 
Technologist. Retired, she is a hard-working volunteer at Adventist Health Centers in 
Glendale. Recently she was featured on a local T.V. station for her volunteer service.  
  

     Cindi is also a talented craft person. She created many of Christmas decorations 
for our Holiday Boutique, and for Hamilton House. She has been generous when it 
comes to bringing homemade goodies for fellowship. She is becoming known for her 
delicious casseroles. She has said, "We have enough sweets…"  
  

     Cindi is currently living in La Crescenta, with her husband, Mike. They have just 
celebrated their 14th wedding anniversary. She is very proud of her son, James, 
(pictured above) whom she describes as "her rock." 
  

     We are very lucky to have Cindi as a member of COTC. I hope you will all greet her, 
with a warm hello next Sunday. Welcome, Cindi!  

I REMEMBER        Walt Staves 
Work Periods 

  

  Work periods were begun out of necessity at the Church’s birth, due to the church’s 

limited finances. Utilizing the members’ individual skills, they were held every  

Saturday from 1950, well into the 1960’s.  
  

  Rather than being something to avoid, I look back on those Saturdays as some of 

the most enjoyable times of my life. Although the work was generally backbreaking, it 

didn't seem to matter, because there was such a sense of accomplishment.  
  

  It was a real social event as well. What better way to get to know your fellow  

members, than by working alongside them?  There was no shortage of role models 

for me; I was surrounded by multiple parent and grandparent figures demonstrating 

life lessons. The bonds that I formed then have lasted a lifetime.  
  

  At the time, there was generally less interaction between adults and children, as 

compared to present day society. At work periods however, with all ages toiling side 

by side, a friendly camaraderie developed between adults, teens and children. 
  

  As I matured, I went from being tolerated as an in-the-way seven year old, to being 

an integral part of the work force; from being the ballast on a leveler towed behind a 

tractor preparing the front lawn for grass seed, to working alongside the men in a  

variety of tasks.  
  

  Over the years, I learned a lot; wiring, plumbing, framing, concrete work, landscaping 

and general repair; along with a reinforcement of the work ethic, first learned from 

my Mom and Dad. Being young and strong, my main job however, was as a laborer; 

ditch digging, lifting, moving, demolition (picks and sledge hammers – exhausting!), 

anything that the men couldn’t, or wouldn’t do. 
  

  In 1960, as the work periods became less frequent, several of the young men of the 

church and I decided that we would start felling the numerous eucalyptus trees 

which formed a bridle path ringing the perimeter of the property. We didn’t have au-

thorization from anyone, but then, nobody said that we couldn’t! 
  

  The trees were messy and in the way, but stood at least seventy-five feet tall. In spite 

of their height and our complete inexperience, we boldly began.  
  

  I’m not sure how many we felled, certainly not more than five, but one stands out in 

my memory. It took all the fun out of my perceived heroic lumberjack persona. The 

tree in question was close to the border of the Horace Height Houses, at the back of 

the church property. Since none of us knew how to use tree climbing equipment, we 

couldn’t cut it down in sections. We had to fell it in one piece.. 



TRUSTEES                     Greg Abbott, Chair 
FEBRUARY TRUSTEES MEETING 

 

     A lot has happened this month. Our occasionally problematic east side campus 

drainage system has been analyzed. The current system is free of breaks and  

obstructions. We have some ideas on ways to supplement the current system, 

and we are soliciting bids.  
 

     The new shed has been delivered, installed, and is in use. We have three bids 

for the Dreier Hall kitchen remodel; Curtis Leseman is reviewing them before we 

take a final vote.  
 

     Bids are being obtained for repairing the side walk in front of Staves Chapel,  

as well as several other areas. We accepted a bid to replace the office carpet.  
 

You have probably noticed a lot "stuff" lying around campus. We can have the  

city pick up large items, but the number of times we can use this service without 

being charged, is limited. Therefore we voted to rent a large dumpster, to get rid 

of it all at once.  
 

    Until next time, Greg 
 

P.S. If you haven't filled out an Estimate of Giving card yet, please do so, as soon 

as possible! 
 

DEACONS            Nancy Nelson, Chair 
DEACONS UPDATE FOR MARCH 

 

     The Deacons plan and prepare Communion for the first Sunday of each month. 

The offering from the communion envelopes is for the Angel Fund, which is used  

to help church members, friends of the church, and local community, who are  

experiencing a temporary emergency financial need. Requests are handled by 

Rev. Beth or Rev. Curtis. We are grateful for these contributions from the  

communion offering. 
 

     Rev. Beth presented to the Council our idea to have once a month birthday  

celebrations for those whose birthdays fall in that month. Details will be worked 

out by Council and announced when finalized. 
 

     The CWS board requested that the Deacons donate a gift basket for the Silent 

Auction, at the Gala on April 18th. Martha Smyser volunteered to take care of that 

basket. Our final business was a discussion on Holy Week plans, and our  

CHRISTIAN EDUCATION CONT.          
CHRISTIAN EDUCATION HAPPENINGS  

 

Pre-School Chapel Service:  Wednesday, March 25th at 9am in the Sanctuary. 
 

COTC Children’s Chapel:  Sunday, April 5th at 10:30 in Staves Chapel. 
 

CE Board Meeting:  Sunday, March 1st at 12Noon in Staves Chapel Classroom. 
 

St. Patrick’s Day Chimes Café:  Friday, March 13th. Please join John Sullivan and 

all those who are Irish, or Irish at heart, for our annual St. Patty’s day celebration!  

It’s a pot-luck meal, so bring your favorite main, or side dish, and/or dessert, and 

something to drink. We’ll start our evening of fun at 6:00 in Dreier Hall.  

See you then! 
 

Annual Lenten Pretzel Event:  Stay tuned for details and date!  
 

Adult Christian Education 

Beth’s Brown Bag Bible Study – Dreier Hall, every Tuesday at 12:15pm 

Guided Meditation & Prayer  lead by Beth – Sanctuary; Tuesdays, 6:30pm.  

Adult Bible Study lead by Curtis – Hamilton House at 7:00pm on 1st & 3rd 

Wednesday of each month (March 4th & 18th).   

Woman’s Bible Study lead by Jane – We are finishing the study of Ruth; 

   Hamilton House at 6:30pm on 2nd & 4th Wednesday (March 11th and 25th) 

Sunday Morning Bible Study lead by Curtis – 9:00am, Dreier Hall on 1st & 3rd 

Sunday of each month  (March 15th & April 5th) 

 

GREAT RECIPE FOR THE MONTH 
 

Waldorf Salad 

(Doris Bruner) 
 

    3 Large Red Delicious Apples, peeled  

     and chopped into small pieces 

     ½ Cup Chopped Celery 

     ½ Cup Chopped Walnuts 

     ½ Cup Golden Raisins 

     Mayonnaise as desired, about ½ Cup 

     Marshmallow Crème, ¼ Cup or more 

     Maraschino Cherries for garnish 
 

Put ingredients into a bowl. Mix well with 

mayonnaise and marshmallow 

crème...and to be fancy put a cherry on 

     PRESCHOOL NEWS 
 

       Ally Baker, Director 
 

          Upcoming Event 
 

                March 14 

        “A Night at Woodstock”  

        Annual Gala & Auction 
Join Us One and All! 

 

   For more information about the  

   Preschool, Parent & Me Program  

   and/or school events, contact the  

   Church Office (818.789.7125 ) 

   or email Miss Ally Baker at  

   preschool@churchofthechimes.org 

mailto:preschool@churchofthechimes.org


Jane’s Corner              Jane Poole, CE Director  
Sounds of Silence 

 

     I just spent an extended period of time in the sanctuary, in silent prayer and  

devotional reading for Ash Wednesday. I have to admit, it took several minutes for my brain 

to stop wandering. Then without knowing it, the words became louder. I was more silent, 

but the words were louder. They made me think, they made me tear up at one point.  

Switching between Bible verses and hymns, the words took on quiet meaning.  
  

     At one point I realized I didn’t hear the background music. The words were speaking to 

me and I was listening. My great hope and prayer for this Lenten season is for the words to 

stick; for me to adhere to my Lenten promise of more daily devotional time. I pray that my 

silent heart with words loudly speaking will carry me for 40 days and beyond. I will try and 

follow Jesus’ Lenten path – will you join me?  
 

     If we encourage each other, check in on each other, strengthen each other, we can  

accomplish our Lenten goals “individually together”. It’s a perfect time to pick up new  

spiritual practices.  
 

Jesus modeled the way for us to follow him. Let’s make the journey together.  
 

Lenten Blessings, Jane 
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 

 

CHRISTIAN EDUCATION        Jane Poole, Director and Jan Long, Chair  
 

Souper Bowl of Caring - Through the congregation’s generosity, $1.339.45 was 

raised for the North Hollywood Interfaith Food Pantry! Thank you to the anonymous 

donor’s $500 donation, and for their challenge to the congregation. So many  

people will be positively affected by all of the generosity! Thanks also to the won-

derful children who helped collect the donations, and loads of food! 
 

Children’s New Mission Outreach - The new children’s mission outreach project is 

called “Shoes that Fit”. We will be collecting monetary offerings and athletic shoes 

to donate to this charity, based in Claremont, CA. Rev. Beth knows the people who 

run the charity, and we are very excited to see what events the children can create 

to support this organization! Every year, “Shoes that Fit” supplies over 131,000 

athletic shoes, to more than 2,500 schools across the country. Since the charity 

began, they have supplied over 2 million pairs of athletic shoes, and other  

necessities. A child who has a new pair of athletic shoes attends school with dignity 

and joy, preparing them to learn, play and thrive. If you have ideas for this outreach 

project please contact Jane or Jan.  

NOMINATING COMMITTEE     Robert Jones, Chair 
 

     At Church Of The Chimes, there are various boards and committees, in 
which members can actively play a role in the responsibility of leading, as well 
as reaching out to those in need, wherever they may be. 
 

     We encourage everyone to join in the effort to spread the Good News of  
the Lord. For those who do not currently serve on a board or committee, we  
invite you to consider the various positions where vacancies currently exist. 
Through offering your time and talents you will be helping Church of the 
Chimes on our continuing path, as a vibrant and deeply caring church.  
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

WOMEN’S ASSOCIATION            Natalie Karp, Chair 
 

 

BOUQUET CIRCLE MEETING WEDNESDAY, MARCH 11TH, 2020 
 

     The next meeting of Bouquet Circle will be Wednesday, March 11, at 11:30am 

– 1:00pm in Dreier Hall. All ladies of the church are invited to join our meetings, 

which are always on the second Wednesday of every month, through the school 

year. Our program this month will be the sharing of our favorite book or author, 

and relating how it has influenced or inspired us. Remember to bring your own 

light lunch, for the end of the meeting. Snacks, dessert, beverages are provided. 

Please RSVP to Nancy Nelsen at nancynelsen@sbcglobal.net or 630-841-6977  

by Monday, March 9th. 
 

VESPERS CIRCLE DINNER MEETING MARCH 19th, 2020 
 

     An evening of fun and fellowship awaits the ladies of Vespers Circle who meet 

for dinner on Thursday, March 19th (the third Thursday of the month) at 7:30pm. 

Newcomers are always welcome. Please call Louisa Larez at 818-590-2640, for 

location and reservations.   

 

THEN I HEARD THE VOICE OF THE LORD SAYING 
 
 

“Whom shall I send? And who will go for us?” 
AND I SAID “Here I am; send me!” Isaiah 6:8 

about:blank


Sun Mon Tues Wed Thurs Fri Sat 
1  
9:00am Bible Study DH 
10:30am Worship Service S 
12Noon Hesed Korean Church SC 
1:00pm Restoring Point Church S 
5:15pm AA Meditation Group SC 
7:00pm Alanon DH 

2 
3:30pm Child Development SC 

4:30pm TOPS DH 
4:30pm Gymnastics BH 
6:30pm Sea Scouts CEUS 
7:30pm Alanon DH 
8:00pm AA BH 

3  

10:00am Movers & Shakers MR 
6:00pm VHOC Dog Training Lawn 
7:00pm SLAA SC 

4 7:30am SLAA DH 
4:30 Gymnastics BH 
6:00 Cub Scouts Den 3 CEUS 
6:30pm Boy Scouts 191 BH 
7:00pm Adult Bible Study HH 

7:00pm Financial Peace SCC 
7:30pm Alanon MR 
7:30 Boy Scout Ldr Mtg CE 

5 
9:30am Movers /Shakers MR 
9:30am Parent and Me CE 
6:00pm VHOC Dog Training Lawn 

6:45pm Girl Scouts Ldr Mtg BH 
7:15pm Jumpin’ Fleas DH 
7:30pm AA Solutions CEUS 
8:00pm MA SCC 

6  
8:45am Movers & Shakers MR 
1:00pm Knitting Group DH 
6:30pm AA Solutions DH 
6:30pm RPC-CR BH/CE/MR 
8:00pm AA CEUS 

7 
8am RPC Leadership Trng DH 
8:45am Movers &Shakers MR 
11:00am RPC Praise Band S 
 

8 
10:30am Worship Service S 
12Noon Hesed Korean Church SC 
1:00pm Restoring Point Church S 
2:45pm Girl Scouts #1996 DH 
5:15pm AA Meditation Group SC 
7:00pm Alanon DH 

9 
3:30pm Child Development SC 

4:30pm TOPS DH 
4:30pm Gymnastics BH 
6:30pm Sea Scouts CE 
7:30pm Alanon DH 
8:00pm AA BH  

10 COUNCIL MEETING 7:00pm DH 
10:00am Movers & Shakers MR 
12:15pm Brown Bag Bible DH 
5:00pm Univ of San Diego BH 
6:15pm Lenten Prayer Service S 
6:00pm VHOC Dog Training Lawn 
7:00pm SLAA SC 

11 BOUQUET CIRCLE 11:30am  DH 
7:30am SLAA DH 
4:30 Gymnastics BH 
6:30pm VIPHS SCC 
6:30 Cub Scouts Den 8 DH  
6:30pm Boy Scouts 191 BH 
6:30pm Women Bible Study HH 

7:00pm Financial Peace SCC 
7:30pm Alanon MR 

12  8:45am Movers/Shakers MR 
9:30am Parent and Me CE 
4:30pm Univ of San Diego BH 
6:00pm VHOC Dog Training Lawn 

6:00pm Cub Scout Bears CEDS 
7:30pm AA Solutions CEUS 
8:00pm MA SCC 

13   CHIMES CAFÉ 6PM DH 
8:45am Movers & Shakers MR 
1:00pm Knitting Group HH 
6:30pm AA Solutions CEUS 
6:30pm RPC-CR BH/CE/MR 
8:00pm AA CEUS 

14 PRESCHOOL GALA  TONITE! 

8:45am Movers &Shakers MR 
11:00am RPC Praise Band  
 

15 
9:00am Bible Study DH 
10:30am Worship Service S 
12Noon Hesed Korean Church SC 
1:00pm Restoring Pt Church BH 
5:15pm AA Meditation Group SC 
7:00pm Alanon DH 

16  
3:30pm Child Development SC 

4:30pm TOPS DH 
4:30pm Gymnastics BH 
6:30pm Sea Scouts  
7:30pm Alanon DH 
8:00pm AA BH  

17 TRUSTEE MEETING 7:00pm HH 

9:30am Movers & Shakers MR 
12:15pm Brown Bag Bible DH 
5:00pm Univ of San Diego BH 
6:00pm Alanon District Mtg DH 
6:15pm Lenten Prayer Service S 
6:00pm VHOC Dog Training Lawn 
7:00pm SLAA SC 

18 
7:30am SLAA DH 
4:30 Gymnastics BH 
5:00pm American Legion SCC 
6:30pm Boy Scouts 191 BH 
7:00pm Adult Bible Study HH 
7:00pm Financial Peace SCC 
7:30pm Alanon MR 

19 WA—VESPERS: DINNER 7pm  TBA  
8:45am Movers/Shakers MR 
9:30am Parent and Me CE 
6:00pm VHOC Dog Training Lawn 

6:00pm Cub Scout Lions CEDS 
7:30pm AA Solutions CEUS 
8:00pm MA SCC 

20  
1:00pm Knitting Group DH 
6:30pm AA Solutions CEUS 
6:30pm RPC-CR BH/CE/MR 
8:00pm AA CEUS 

21 
8:45am Movers &Shakers MR 
9am Boy Scout PW Derby BH  
11:00am RPC Praise Band  
 

22 
10:30am Worship Service S 
12Noon Hesed Korean Church SC 
1:00pm Restoring Pt Church BH 

4:00pm Barth Student Recital S 
5:15pm AA Meditation Group SC 
7:00pm Alanon DH 

23 
3:30pm Child Development SC 

4:30pm TOPS DH 
4:30pm Gymnastics BH 
6:30pm Sea Scouts  
7:30pm Alanon DH 
8:00pm AA BH 

24 
9:30am Movers & Shakers MR 
12:15pm Brown Bag Bible DH 
5:00pm Univ of San Diego BH 
6:15pm Lenten Prayer Service S 
6:00pm VHOC Dog Training Lawn 
7:00pm SLAA SC 

25 
7:30am SLAA DH 
4:30 Gymnastics BH 
6:30pm Women Bible Study HH 

6:30pm Boy Scouts 191 BH 
7:00pm Adult Bible Study HH 
7:30pm Alanon MR 

26   
8:30am Preschool Dir Mtg  DH 
8:45am Movers/Shakers MR 
4:30pm Univ of San Diego BH 
6:00pm VHOC Dog Training Lawn 

7:00pm Boy Scout Pack Mtg BH 
7:30pm AA Solutions CEUS 
8:00pm MA SCC 

27 
1:00pm Knitting Group DH 
6:30pm AA Solutions CEUS 
6:30pm RPC-CR BH/CE/MR 
8:00pm AA CEUS 

28 
1pm Freidman Recital S 
1pm RPC Party DH 

 

29 
10:30am Worship Service S 
12Noon Hesed Korean Church SC 
1:00pm Restoring Pt Church S 

1:00pm Girl Scouts BH 
5:15pm AA Meditation Group SC 
7:00pm Alanon DH 

30 
3:30pm Child Development SC 

4:30pm TOPS DH 
4:30pm Gymnastics BH 
6:30pm Sea Scouts  
7:30pm Alanon DH 

31 

9:30am Movers & Shakers MR 
12:15pm Brown Bag Bible DH 
5:00pm Univ of San Diego BH 
6:15pm Lenten Prayer Service S 
6:00pm VHOC Dog Training Lawn 
7:00pm SLAA SC 
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